COOL HILL PARK ADDITIONS 1&2 PROPERTY OWNERS ASSOCIATON, INC.

Annual Spring Meeting Minutes

Sugar Creek Town Hall

Saturday, May 31, 2014
Agenda

· Welcome & Opening Remarks - President-Pat Werner, VP/Treasurer-Darren Tristano, Secretary-Jodie Tristano and Directors- Mark Weseman and John Pierquet

· Meeting Call to Order

· Introduction of Tony Coletti, new Attorney for CHPPOA
· Approval of Minutes from last meeting

· Old Business

· Nominations and Election for open positions

· Director Position- 2 year term (incumbent  Mark Weseman)

· Secretary - 2 year term (incumbent Jodie Tristano)

· President – 2 year term (incumbent Pat Werner)

· New Business

· Adjournment

Welcome, Meeting Call to Order

· Pat Werner called the meeting to order at 10:00AM after validation of a quorum of owners in attendance.  The board members were introduced.   Members were welcomed and introduced.   Pat expressed the board’s appreciation to the homeowners and board members that volunteer their time on behalf of the Cool Hill Park community.    
· Tony Coletti was welcomed and introduced as the new attorney representing the Association.   Tony provided a brief background of his experience and how he will support the Association in the future.
· Pat apologized for having to move the meeting but due to travel schedules of board members we had no other option.   The meeting must be held before the end of June and this was the only available date. 

· The Board received a letter from several homeowners stating that they really appreciate the work the board does for the community.   Everyone on the board thanked the homeowners in attendance.  
Approval of Minutes from last meeting
· Pat Werner motioned to approve the minutes; motion approved with one correction; we should include the discussion and vote to have the end caps removed from the piers. It was discussed and unanimously approved by all present. All in attendance approved.

Old Business 

Pier Rules, Restrictions and Violations
Pat Werner said the updated pier regulations have been in place since 2005 when the piers were renovated.   As a result of owners acquiring larger boats the regulation recommends that the watercraft not exceed 16 feet to avoid blocking other owners from accessing the slip/pier. 

Ends of the pier have always been for temporary mooring and the board would often receive calls from owners indicating they were not able to access their slip/pier.   It is not the responsibility of the board to manage the boats and use of piers; the deed stipulates the use.  We do not have a boat and pier committee to manage beyond the deed.  The board manages the maintenance and improvements of the piers and properties.  
The CHPPOA Board is responsible for the property maintenance and by-laws.  When a boat was blocking access, owners would not contact other owners, they would contact the CHPPOA Board.   As discussed at the annual meeting, June 2013, CHPPOA board members have tried to work with the DNR to ticket boats and the DNR would not ticket boats.  The board contacted several local boat towing companies, explained the situation and boat towing companies were not interested in getting involved.  The boat towing companies also indicated they did not want to be liable for any damage and they cannot tow without the boat owners approval.  One company added that some of the owners are their customers and they do not want to jeopardize their business relationship with them. 
The CHPPOA Board has a Gmail account that is used to communicate with owners as well as via phone.  Due to violations of the rules and regulations and blocking other owners from accessing their slip/pier, it was required to find a viable solution for all owners which involved applying a fine to those owners that continue to block access to their pier as follows.

Therefore It was decided at the last annual meeting, June 2013, that the board should take an action regarding enforcement of the use of the piers.  It was decided to remove the end boards and pier 5 would be for temporary mooring only.    It is the Association Board’s responsibility to maintain, operate, provide for and establish facilities and common owned privileges belonging to each member as stated in the by-laws in the interest of all homeowners.   The Association Board has the responsibility to determine assessments as stated in the by-laws.  The website includes references to other sites on the lake where homeowners can dock their boats if they cannot comply with the rules.  Each homeowner is responsible for registering their boat with the Association

CHPPOA Board will provide all owners a list of all owners and their contact information.  By simply accessing the online boat slip owner list and using the membership listing, each owner can contact any other owner directly when needed.  CHPPOA will update the membership listing every year and provide a copy to all owners. 

CHPPOA Board presented the letter outlining all of the Pier Rules and Restrictions Violations July 2014.   This mailing was sent to all homeowners and will also be mailed to all new homeowners.   The document is posted on the Cool Hill Web Site.  www.coolhill.com
Question from owner: How is the 16ft limit enforced?  Pat Werner suggested everyone be respectful of all neighbors.  It is very clear that the end boards were for temp mooring only.  It is only now, at the request of many owners that were being blocked access to their pier, that we are enforcing the rules.  Pat Werner added, she hopes to never have to issue a violation.  A warning will be issued for the first violation and then a fine would be assessed for the second infraction.  A violation is issued when a boat is blocking access OR if you are parking on the end board more than an hour. 

Comment from owner: (Luke Burmeister) technically all piers are not deeded but you can only deed real property.  Regardless, the CHPPOA Board, he feels is in their rights to enforce what is best for the majority of owners and address any concerns of owners.  Issuing fines will do this.  Owner’s son (Ben) spoke to the group and said he likes to fish and swim off of the piers but he cannot do this when boats are parked at the end.  You can hook a boat with when you cast.
Tony Coletti stated that after reviewing the CHPPOA documents and by-laws he indicated everything we did was in the bounds of the law and it is not a legal issue to issue warnings or fines to owners that are not following the rules, regulations, and by-laws.   Tony Coletti stated the CHPPOA Board does have the legal standing to place a lien on a property should any dues or fines not be paid at the time of closing. 
Maintenance 

Mark Weseman reviewed the maintenance.   It was noted that the fence needed repair; he said he will fix the fence.  The pier project determined that the piers rails, stairs were not up to code; the repairs are being made.  The contractor said he could not complete the pier the work unless the rails, stairs were all up to code.  We are almost done with all of this.  Mark Weseman said you might notice a board or two at the pier that is popping up and we had the contractor put screws in all the boards and some of the boards were replaced.    Mark said we will wait one year for the wood to age before we paint or seal the deck boards.    Mark said if you do not realize that but our piers are a fish hatchery.  Fish nests are there and we cannot make major changes or add chemicals on the decks that are not approved. 

Deck-Last year we came up with this idea to put a deck to sit & look out.  We had bids & pricing received & went for permit just adds a deck as long as 75 feet away from the lake.  We decided that would not work.  One owner suggested a bench on the end of the pier for fishing.  CHPPOA Board will consider that when reviewing upcoming projects.   We are going to try and put some benches in at the end of the pier.   We are not sure if the DNR is ok with that, we are looking into that now.  
Mark adjusted the light that was bothering an owner across the lake so it is no longer a nuisance.  We will look at having the lights updated and improved as part of a future project.  
Mark will also look at getting the dock signs changed to reflect the new pier rules and fines.  We also plan to add a Private Property Sign by the road.  We will also add a second private property sign by the decks so you can read it from the water.

One owner, Luke Burmeister suggested hiring a landscape architect to get an all-encompassing plan for the property: landscaping, lighting, possible benches.    Luke feels this change will help increase property values.   Luke asked if any other owners would be able to assist and one owner offered.  Luke Burmeister will spearhead these efforts with the CHPPOA Board overlooking the details and costs.   Pat Werner thanked Luke Burmeister for his leadership with this project and offered her help and anyone else from the board.  The goal is to have concrete costs and blueprints to present at 2015 Annual Meeting.

Landscaping
John Pierquet reviewed the landscaping updates.   We had planned to remove the railroad ties and replace them with landscape rocks.   However, the costs were between $5,500-8,500 and he thinks we should add that to our “master plan” proposed by Luke.

John investigated dredging the shoreline by Eco Waterways.   This would be approximately $30,000.   John indicated the majority of the cost is due to the permits and the equipment.    Also the sand & silt will come back to the shoreline anyway.    CHPPOA Board decided this was not money well spent and the focus should be landscaping, lighting and other improvements.   
Another owner said the DNR offers grants to help pay for this.  Another owner said there is grant money available and if we go through Illinois and Wisconsin seed grant or the EPA LLAI should be able to work with our board and our association.    The seed grant and EPA pride themselves on getting funds to do this work.   John Pierquet said when we had the shoreline done in the past it was very, very difficult.  Luke Burmeister indicated you have to do a delineation project or show how you can increase the habitat to have them dig out especially on the wetlands area.  Another owner (Bob Repel) said lots of hoops to make this happen.
Pat Werner asked if any other owners would be willing to spearhead these efforts.  No one came forward.
Some trees were cut so the cost for landscaping was a little higher however we skipped the spring clean-up and saved some costs there.  
Budget

Darren Tristano provided copies of the budget to all owners.   Maintenance fees are due no later than mid-July.  Jodie will email and mail all owners an invoice.   Darren reviewed the budget.  The $20.00 membership fee was eliminated reducing the annual fee to $150.00.  $12,600 is what we are expected to collect in annual fees.    As of last year we only had two properties in foreclosure and we were able to collect the past dues.   
Darren provided an update on current costs.   Insurance cost was higher than last year we were able to keep the cost within budget.    The landscaping costs were down due to not having the spring cleaning.    Attorney fees were higher but this was budgeted.   Utility costs are pretty even every year.  The electrical costs could increase based on what changes we make going forward.   If you need to use electricity at the piers see Mark Weseman.   Postage was a little higher due to extra communications.  We moved from Citizens bank to Chase reducing banking costs.    There is no longer a fee to have the annual meeting.   We have an annual $10.00 state filing fee.  Regarding capital expenses, we budgeted $7,500 and spent $9,500 in maintenance for the pier stairs and the boards to bring them up to code.  Cash on hand is about $15,000 in reserves.  

Hopefully next year we will not see an increase in attorney fees.   We expect landscaping and property repair to be higher.  Luke Burmeister suggested the changes/improvements to the piers, etc. are capital expenses and not maintenance fees.   Darren will make the change accordingly.   

Darren reminded everyone to please register your boat and confirm your boat description.    
Motion to approve new budget; budget was approved. 
Secretary Update

Jodie Tristano provided an update on the communication with realtors and the other CH Association.    The Realtors expressed appreciation regarding how information is provided from the CHPPOA Board; very positive feedback on the documents and access to the information on the website.  

Jodie connected with the Black Foot Circle Association (the other Cool Hill Park Association located at Black Foot Circle).   Jill McDonald will be the new Treasurer and John May will also be on the board.    Jodie communicated with both individuals via phone and email.  They requested information regarding our CHPPOA web site development as they wanted to also develop a web site for their members.  Jodie sent them some follow up.  Jodie also introduced herself and informed them of our other board members and invited them to join us for our monthly drinks-by-the-docks.  Invitations were extended each month to both of them and asked they extend the invitation to any other new or past board members. They also indicated that some changes may take place soon on their board possibly.   
Nominations and Elections of Board Members for ’14-15
· Nomination and election of three board positions; per the by-laws you must be a paid member of association to submit vote.  

· Director:  Mark asked if anyone would like to take the position; no one volunteered. Mark was nominated.  Vote was taken and 100% vote approved all in favor to elect Mark Weseman to serve 2 years as Director

· Secretary: Jodie was nominated.   Vote was taken and 100% vote approved all in favor to elect Jodie Tristano to serve 2 years as Secretary.  Luke thanked Jodie for her work.
· President:  Pat was nominated.   Vote was taken and 100% vote approved all in favor to elect Pat Werner to serve 2 years as President
· FY15/16 Open Positions:   One Director, VP / Treasurer…both 2 year terms.   John has been on the board for many years and he really wants someone else to take his spot.  It is a good way to get involved.

New Business
Website

Jodie will update the web site over the next year and continue to improve communications between owners that are selling their home as well as with the seller’s realtor.

Pier Restrictions/Violations

An owner said it took courage to send the flyers and do what we did regarding the pier fines.   Same owner asked if we do make neighborly changes, is it the board’s position to manage that…specifically if a neighbor allows another neighbor to use their pier?   The board will not manage such changes as the same rules and restrictions apply regardless of where a boat/watercraft to parked.    

Regarding slips that are assigned on Pier 1 & 6, Luke recapped the legal issue regarding Vito Cali when slip assignments were made and the resulting “legal issues”.    For non-assigned slips, they are not permanently assigned for the season as indicated in the letter.  John explained how addition 1, addition 2, Cali Acres and Cool Hill (other association) slips were assigned.  John said about 5-6 years ago a pier committee gave the Cali Acres group a “round robin” or a raffle to have slip for the year…but this was only for homeowners that were at the annual meeting.
Maintenance/Landscaping 2014/15
As indicated, Luke Burmeister suggested hiring a landscape architect to get an all-encompassing plan for the property: landscaping, lighting, possible benches.  Luke will spearhead the project with the CHPPOA Board approval of details and costs.   The goal is to have a plan with costs and blueprints to present at the 2015 Annual Meeting.
An owner said she would like to get a row boat and wants to know where to park that.  Pat Werner said there are boat racks for this and reminded all owners to fill out boat registration for any boat located at the piers or boat racks.  Pat also addressed the boat racks and the issue of leaving boats on the shore.  She asked that all owners put the boat on the rack.   Two owners built those racks. We may add another rack if needed.    Pat suggested we make that part of the master plan.  Abandoned boats on the boat racks will be addressed.  All boats should have boat registration sticker.  

Luke Burmeister acknowledged this comment from Pat Werner and said he will solicit other owners in hopes to have some assistance.  Jodie Tristano indicated she will help in any way she can.  Luke said he will likely be able to have an initial plan finalized for $1,000.  This will likely be a 3-10 year project but he expects to update the CHPPOA Board over the next several months.  The members unanimously approved this plan.
Someone suggested an owner’s survey of what each owner would like to see in regards to improvements at the piers and any ideas.   Include 5-10 questions; better beach area, fishing access, picnic area, questions and suggest a number to assign importance for each area.  Jodie suggested to add this to the web site, if possible.

Annual Picnic
Do we want to go back to doing an annual picnic?   Decided to do a “Meet at the Piers” the 2nd Friday of the month. 
Annual Meeting

Annual Meeting for 2015 date set as May 30.  Reminder:  all board participation is voluntary and date will only be changed if board member(s) are not able to make date due to other commitments. 

Adjournment
No other business; meeting adjourned at 12:00pm.  

1

